

Physicians as advocates: an enduring calling

"Medicine is a social science and politics is nothing but medicine on a grand scale"¹

Many *MJA* readers will be familiar with this oft quoted phrase from the 19th century German physician Rudolf Virchow. In his landmark report of a typhus epidemic, Virchow pointed out the links between poverty and the spread of disease. The role of the medical profession, it follows, is not simply to treat individual patients but to also attend to the social conditions that underpin poor health outcomes.

Consideration of the social determinants of health, as we now call them, is a fundamental part of contemporary public health research and practice and an area the *MJA* frequently publishes on. In this issue of the Journal, for instance, research by Rubenis and colleagues² investigates place-based disparities in care for cardiovascular diseases. They find that despite recent improvements, patients living in regional and remote areas of New South Wales admitted to hospital with heart failure experience persistently higher in-hospital mortality compared with their metropolitan-dwelling counterparts. Likewise, writing in a perspective article, Robertson and colleagues³ explore the many barriers that exist to research participation by people with vision impairment and describe strategies for improving participation by changing information provision and data collection methods.

Although it is widely accepted that the state of our social world has an enormous influence on health, the role of health experts in moving beyond merely describing and explaining to seeking to transform social conditions to improve health remains contested. This is especially when powerful interests are at play. In such cases, it is common for physicians and researchers to be extorted to stay in their narrowly defined biomedical "lane", or for those within the profession to worry about tainting their appearance of objective, evidence-driven thinking by engaging in debates of a political nature.

Bilgrami and colleagues⁴ address this tension in an article on armed conflict and the role of physician advocacy. Globally, attacks on health care — such as the killing, kidnapping and arrest of health care workers, hijacking of medical supplies, obstruction of patients from accessing care, and the bombing, looting and occupation of health facilities — are on the rise. Despite these devastating events, the authors note "most medical associations and societies have been inconsistent when it comes to advocating for the protection of health care workers in conflicts. An argument commonly put forth in recent years is that such organisations must remain apolitical". Bilgrami and colleagues contrast this approach with notable historical and contemporary examples of successful physician advocacy efforts, as well as with their view of the norms and responsibilities at the heart of ethical medical practice. Ultimately, they conclude that "physicians have been unconscionably silent in recent years and must now integrate professional and political activities if they are to live up to the highest ideals of the profession".

There are lessons here that extend far beyond the issue of armed conflict. In the United States, for instance, the coalescence of anti-science and anti-human rights agendas under the Trump administration has placed academic independence and public health under attack, including with direct effects in Australia.^{5,6} Researchers and practitioners are facing very tangible consequences for engaging with the social determinants of

health, be it around gender, sexuality, race, or health inequities more generally.⁷ Grants are being cancelled.⁸ Public health programs are being dismantled.^{9,10} Universities are being intimidated.¹¹ Credible health information is being censored^{12,13} and purveyors of misinformation are being elevated to high places.^{14,15} What recent events in the US have demonstrated is that regardless of whether scientific and medical institutions seek to appear apolitical, political actors nonetheless deeply appreciate the power that health and medical experts hold in our societies and are prepared to act accordingly in pursuit of their dangerous agendas. Virchow's instruction to the medical profession is as relevant today as it was over 150 years ago. ■

Elizabeth Zuccala

Senior Deputy Medical Editor, *Medical Journal of Australia*, Sydney, NSW.

doi: 10.5694/mja2.52641

- 1 Rudolf Virchow. Virchow Foundation. <https://virchowprize.org/rudolf-virchow/> (viewed Mar 2025).
- 2 Rubenis I, Harvey G, Hyun K, et al. Geographic remoteness-based differences in in-hospital mortality among people admitted to NSW public hospitals with heart failure, 2002–21: a retrospective observational cohort study. *Med J Aust* 2025; 222: <https://doi.org/10.5694/mja2.52635>.
- 3 Robertson EG, Hetherington K, Prain M, et al. Dismantling barriers to research and clinical care for individuals with a vision impairment. *Med J Aust* 2025; 222: <https://doi.org/10.5694/mja2.52627>.
- 4 Bilgrami I, Guy C, Carnegie V, Lussier S. Physician advocacy, international humanitarian law, and the protection of health care workers in conflict zones. *Med J Aust* 2025; 222: <https://doi.org/10.5694/mja2.52626>.
- 5 Cassidy C. Trump administration accused of "blatant foreign interference" in Australian universities over questionnaire on DEI and gender. *The Guardian* 2025; 14 Mar. <https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2025/mar/14/australian-university-sector-accuses-trump-administration-of-blatant-interference-in-research> (viewed Mar 2025).
- 6 Duffy C. Australian universities losing US funding amid Donald Trump's "America First" agenda. *ABC News* 2025; 20 Mar. <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2025-03-20/trump-america-first-policy-risking-australian-university-funds/105072344> (viewed Mar 2025).
- 7 Clark J. The war on equality. *BMJ* 2025; 388: r508.
- 8 Kozlov M, Mallapaty S. Exclusive: NIH to terminate hundreds of active research grants [news]. *Nature* 2025; 6 Mar. <https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-025-00703-1> (viewed Mar 2025).
- 9 Yamey G, Titanji B. Withdrawal of the United States from the WHO — how President Trump is weakening public health. *N Engl J Med* 2025; <https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp2501790> [Epub ahead of print].
- 10 Hassoun N. USAID's apparent demise and the US withdrawal from WHO put millions of lives worldwide at risk and imperil US national security. *The Conversation* 2025; 26 Feb. <https://theconversation.com/usaid-apparent-demise-and-the-us-withdrawal-from-who-put-millions-of-lives-worldwide-at-risk-and-imperil-us-national-security-249260> (viewed Mar 2025).
- 11 Kaiser J. After Columbia's 'nightmare,' dozens more universities brace for Trump NIH cuts. *Science* 18 March 2025. <https://www.science.org/content/article/after-columbia-s-nightmare-dozens-more-universities-brace-trump-nih-cuts> (viewed Mar 2025).
- 12 Sherman C, Glenza J. CDC webpages go dark as Trump targets public health information. *The Guardian* 2025; 5 Feb. <https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025/feb/04/dcd-pages-trump-public-health> (viewed Mar 2025).
- 13 Mandavilli A. CDC scientists ordered to withdraw studies that use terms such as "LGBT" or "pregnant people". *New York Times* 2025; 1 Feb. <https://www.nytimes.com/live/2025/02/01/us/trump-tariffs-news?smid=url-share#trump-gender-research> (viewed Mar 2025).
- 14 Yang YT. The perils of RFK Junior's anti-vaccine leadership for public health. *Lancet* 2025; 405: 122.
- 15 Offord C. New journal co-founded by NIH nominee raises eyebrows, misinformation fears. *Science Adviser* 2025; 7 Feb. <https://www.science.org/content/article/new-journal-co-founded-nih-nominee-raises-eyebrows-misinformation-fears> (viewed Mar 2025). ■